

Giáo Xứ Việt Nam Đức Mẹ La Vang Our Lady of La Vang Parish

Văn Phòng Linh Muc Chánh Xứ - Office of the Pastor



From the Pastor's Desk

Sunday, May 4, 2025

Dear parishioners and friends:

Pope Francis entered into the peace of the Lord on Monday morning, April 21, 2025 — Easter Monday of the Octave of Easter — at the Vatican, concluding his twelve-year pontificate. At noon on April 26, his body was laid to rest in a remarkably simple tomb inside the Basilica of Saint Mary Major in Rome.

During his apostolic journey to Asia last year, when a journalist asked if he intended to visit Vietnam, Pope Francis humorously replied: "I would love to go. If I can't, then John XXIV will." He was referring to his successor. His words seemed to speak of a distant future, but in fact, by then, his health was already very frail. Although doctors advised him to take two months of rest, Pope Francis tirelessly continued his mission: stepping out of his "comfort zone" to visit prisoners, meet with the doctors and nurses who cared for him, receive heads of state and pilgrims, and preside over the Holy Triduum. And on the morning before he returned to the Father's house — Easter Sunday — he appeared on the balcony of St. Peter's Basilica to impart the "Urbi et Orbi" blessing — his final blessing as the beloved "People's Pope."

Those close to Pope Francis could sense his deep loneliness. His efforts to renew the Church were not always welcomed. His reaching out to the peripheries was seen by some as leniency. His simple lifestyle was considered by others as breaking tradition. During a private audience with him at the Casa Santa Marta early last year, I still vividly remember his words: "Pray for me." Then he added with a smile, "Pray for me, not against me."

Throughout his ministry, Pope Francis repeatedly asked those he met to pray for him. Now, the situation has reversed. During his funeral Mass on April 26, Cardinal Giovanni Battista Re, the Dean of the College of Cardinals, closed his homily with these moving words: "Pope Francis often concluded his addresses and meetings with the reminder: 'Please do not forget to pray for me.' Now, dearly beloved Pope Francis, we ask you to pray for us, and from heaven, bless the Church, bless Rome, and bless the whole world, as you did from this very balcony last Sunday, with your final embrace encompassing the People of God and all humanity thirsting for truth, with a sincere heart and the torch of hope held high."

The chief physician responsible for Pope Francis' health care shared that after spending more than a month in the hospital, the Pope once said: "I want to go home." Everyone thought he meant returning to the Casa Santa Marta, where he had lived throughout his twelve-year pontificate. But after his passing, his spiritual testament was published, revealing a deeper meaning of "home." In his testament, he wrote: "The Vatican is the last place I serve, but not my eternity." This reflects the pastoral theology of Pope Francis' pontificate: in the eternal house of God, at the banquet of the Kingdom, there is a place for everyone. No one is forgotten, and no one is left behind.

O Lord, let perpetual light shine upon the soul of Pope Francis! **Fr. Justin T. Le**

Pastor



Giáo Xứ Việt Nam Đức Mẹ La Vang Our Lady of La Vang Parish

Văn Rhòng Rinh Mục Chánh Xú - Office of the Rastor

Thu Cha Chánh Kứ



Chúa Nhật, ngày 4 tháng 5 năm 2025

Kính thưa Quý Cu, Quý Ông Bà và Anh Chi Em:

Đức Thánh Cha Phanxicô đã an nghỉ trong Chúa vào sáng thứ Hai, ngày 21 tháng 4 năm 2025, tức Thứ Hai Tuần Bát Nhật Phục Sinh, tại Vatican, khép lại 12 năm triều đại giáo hoàng của ngài. Trưa ngày 26 tháng 4, thi hài Đức Thánh Cha được an táng trong một ngôi mộ cực kỳ đơn sơ bên trong Đền thờ Đức Bà Cả ở Roma.

Trong chuyến tông du sang châu Á hồi năm ngoái, khi được một phóng viên hỏi liệu ngài có dự định thăm Việt Nam hay không, Đức Thánh Cha Phanxicô đã dí dỏm đáp: "Tôi muốn đi lắm. Nếu tôi không đi được thì Đức Gioan XXIV sẽ đi." Ngài ám chỉ vị giáo hoàng kế vị mình. Câu trả lời nghe như nói về tương lai xa, nhưng thực ra lúc ấy ngài đã rất yếu. Dù bác sĩ khuyên ngài cần nghỉ ngơi hai tháng để dưỡng bệnh, Đức Thánh Cha vẫn miệt mài làm việc: tiếp tục ra khỏi "vùng an toàn" để thăm các tù nhân, gặp gỡ các y bác sĩ chăm sóc ngài, tiếp đón nguyên thủ quốc gia và khách hành hương, chủ sự Tam Nhật Thánh. Và một ngày trước khi về nhà Cha trên trời, vào sáng Chúa Nhật Phục Sinh, ngài đã xuất hiện trên ban công Đền thờ Thánh Phêrô, trao phép lành "Urbi et Orbi" - phép lành cuối cùng của vị giáo hoàng mà nhân loại trìu mến gọi là "People's Pope" (Giáo hoàng của mọi người).

Những ai từng gần gũi Đức Thánh Cha Phanxicô đều nhận ra ngài rất cô đơn. Công cuộc canh tân Hội Thánh của ngài không phải lúc nào cũng được ủng hộ. Khi ra vùng ngoại biên, có người cho rằng ngài quá dễ dãi. Khi sống đơn sơ, có người bảo ngài phá vỡ truyền thống. Trong lần được diện kiến ngài tại nhà trọ Thánh Martha đầu năm ngoái, tôi còn nhớ rõ lời ngài dặn dò: "Con hãy cầu nguyện cho Cha." Rồi ngài cười đùa: "Cầu cho Cha, chứ đừng cầu chống Cha."

Nếu trong suốt đời mục vụ, Đức Thánh Cha Phanxicô thường tha thiết xin người khác cầu nguyện cho mình, thì từ nay, tình thế đã đổi ngược. Trong lễ an táng sáng 26 tháng 4, Đức Hồng y niên trưởng Giovanni Battista Re đã kết thúc bài giảng bằng những lời xúc động: "Đức Thánh Cha Phanxicô thường kết thúc các bài diễn văn và buổi gặp gỡ bằng lời nhắn: 'Xin anh chị em đừng quên cầu nguyện cho tôi.' Giờ đây, kính thưa Đức Thánh Cha Phanxicô yêu quý, chúng con xin ngài cầu nguyện cho chúng con, và từ thiên đàng, xin ngài chúc lành cho Giáo hội, cho Rôma, và cho toàn thế giới, như ngài đã làm từ ban công Vương cung thánh đường này vào Chúa nhật vừa qua, trong vòng tay cuối cùng ôm trọn Dân Chúa và nhân loại đang khát khao chân lý, với tấm lòng chân thành và ngọn đuốc hy vọng sáng ngời."

Vị bác sĩ trưởng chăm sóc sức khoẻ cho Đức Thánh Cha kể rằng sau hơn một tháng nằm viện, ngài có nói: "Tôi muốn về nhà." Ban đầu ai cũng nghĩ ngài mong trở lại nhà trọ Thánh Martha, nơi ngài đã sống suốt 12 năm làm giáo hoàng. Nhưng sau khi ngài qua đời, bản di chúc thiêng liêng được công bố cho thấy "nhà" ở đây mang ý nghĩa sâu xa hơn. Trong di chúc, ngài viết: "Vatican là nơi cuối cùng tôi phục vụ, nhưng không phải là nơi cư ngụ vĩnh viễn của tôi." Đó chính là linh đạo mục vụ của triều đại Đức Phanxicô: trong ngôi nhà vĩnh cửu của Thiên Chúa, tại bàn tiệc Nước Trời, mọi người đều có chỗ, không ai bị lãng quên và không ai bị bỏ lại phía sau.

Lạy Chúa, xin cho ánh sáng ngàn thu chiếu sáng trên linh hồn Đức Phanxicô! *Lm. Giuse Lê Trung Tướng*

Chánh xứ

Our Lady of Lavang Church, 389 E. Santa Clara Street, San Jose, CA 95113 - (408) 291-6280